
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

June 1, 2009 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Valerie 
M. White, Lawrence O. Thornton, Robert Riddagh, and William C. 
Raynor. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, 
and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 

Mr. Hugg said Councilman Evans called this afternoon and 
stated he has to work this evening so he will not be here. 
 
       ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mr. Hugg said item number 5 – you tabled the minutes from 
November 17, 2008 at the last meeting – we should consider them 
this evening.  Councilwoman White made the motion to accept the 
agenda as amended.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor.  
Motion passed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman White, 
Councilmen Thornton, Riddagh, and Raynor voting for. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to accept the minutes of 
November 17, 2008, the regular meeting and Executive Committee 
meeting of May 18, 2009.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor. Motion passed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman White, 
Councilmen Thornton, Raynor, and Riddagh voting for.  
 

REPORTS 
 
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to 
commend everyone that was involved with the Memorial Day Service 
– she was very proud.  She said it was an outstanding ceremony 
that they put together and she would like to thank everyone that 
was involved – Alan Greenwell, Hal Wallace, Al Kraft – they are 
just three that put on a wonderful, wonderful Memorial Day 
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service.  Mayor Stombaugh said she would also like to al Kemp 
back, now with the Delaware State News.  She said thank you Al, 
we appreciate you being here.  Mayor Stombaugh said she would 
like to start the meeting by just refreshing the oath of office.  
She said each of us took the oath of office and each of us is 
oath wise.  Mayor Stombaugh said each of us gave our name to 
“proudly swear to carry out the responsibilities of the office 
of Mayor or Council of the Town of Smyrna to the best of my 
ability, freely acknowledging that the powers of this office 
flow from the people I am privileged to represent.  I further 
swear always to place the public’s interest above any special or 
personal interest, and to respect the right of future 
generations to share the rich historic and natural heritage of 
Delaware.  In doing so I will always uphold and defend the 
Constitution’s of my Country and my State, and the Charter and 
Ordinances of the Town of Smyrna, so help me God.”       
 
B. Town Attorney – Ms. Schrader said she had no report.    
   
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin stated the only thing he had 
this evening – he put information in Council’s packets on some 
compact fluorescent lights that they would like to install in 
the hallways of the Police Department.  He said they are energy 
saving lights and if there was no objection from anyone on 
Council we will go ahead and do that – it is only $1,120.00.  
Mr. Hugg added that the Chief has sufficient funds in his 
building maintenance line, and to add to his discussion our 
analysis indicates that we should recoup that cost within a year 
or slightly thereafter from energy savings.  He said this is a 
worthwhile improvement and he wanted to thank the Chief for 
jumping on – we have been looking everywhere we can to find some 
ways to cut costs, particularly energy costs and this was 
probably one of those extremely obvious ones that nobody thought 
about until the Chief said something – thank you Chief. 
            
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said his report is in Council’s 
packets.  He said while we are on energy there are a couple 
things that he does want to bring to the attention of Council 
and the public.  Mr. Hugg said as you know a month or so ago we 
were advised that we are one of ten Delaware towns to receive 
$50,000.00 from the Energy Efficiency and Conservation Block 
Grant Program to be used for various energy enhancements, and 
our intent is to apply those funds to the installation of much 
more efficient lighting fixtures for the major streets and roads 
in Town that the Town, and ultimately our customers have to pay 
for.  Mr. Hugg said we will be installing, hopefully this week 
or early next week, two inductive light fixtures and two LED 
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light fixtures – these are the newest technologies – along with 
two of our standard lights replacements probably on Market 
Street Plaza.  He said we will be metering them for at least 90 
days to collect some information on which of the light fixtures 
is more efficient and some other kinds of things as a pilot to 
ultimately decide which lights we go with from this energy 
grant.  Mr. Hugg said you may see some different light fixtures 
in Smyrna in the next few weeks, probably all in this general 
area – Commerce Street or Market Street Plaza – but there are 
some significant opportunities to save energy by converting to 
newer technology.  He said the down side is that LED lights, for 
example, are four to five times more expensive to but up front, 
but they are expected to have as much as a 50 percent savings on 
actual energy use and up to four times or five times the life 
cycles.    
           
E. Committees – Mayor Stombaugh said we had no committee 
meetings, but does anyone on the committees have anything they 
would like to add?  Mr. Hugg said the Utility Committee will 
meet this coming Wednesday night at 5:00 p.m. in the conference 
room downstairs, and the Finance Committee will meet next 
Tuesday night, June 9, 2009, at 6:00 p.m.  He said the agenda 
for the Utility Committee is out, and the agenda for the Finance 
Committee should be out tomorrow.   
 
 Chief Baldwin said the Public Safety Committee is scheduled 
for Thursday, June 11, 2009 at 5:00 p.m.   
 
 Councilwoman White said the Tree Commission meeting is 
scheduled for June 17, 2009.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she did send an email to Mrs. McKinney 
and asked her to schedule a meeting for all of the committees on 
their respective dates that they had before so that the 
committees can meet, meet each other, and see if they wanted to 
keep the same dates and times.  She said they will be generic 
agendas unless anyone has anything they want to add to it.  
    

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Jim Strong, Al Kemp, Jim Veit, Bill 
Hill, Duane R. Young, Daryl Jester, Anthony DeFeo, Seth 
Clevenger, Irene Caley, William Wilson, Wilbert Bordley, Cris 
Watson, Dee Watson, Jim Wolfe, and Regina Brown. 
   
 Mayor Stombaugh stated this portion of the meeting is open 
to the public.  She said we invite you to step up to the 
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microphone; it is being recorded so you need to give your name 
and address, and you have three minutes to address Council.  
Mayor Stombaugh said Council is not obligated to give an answer 
tonight; we may have to refer your subject to a staff member or 
to a committee.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to 
step forward and address Council.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and reopen the regular Council 
meeting. 
 

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. Appointment of Vice-Mayor – Mayor Stombaugh said she would 
like this to remain tabled.      

 
B.   Appointment to Committees and Commissions – Mayor 
Stombaugh explained there were a couple of committees that did 
not get appointed at the last meeting.  She said she would like 
to – on the Business Development Committee she received and 
email from Quentin Schleider who has asked to have his name 
removed – so she has removed his name from the list.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said Melaine Minear also called her and she would like 
to remain on the committee, but if it means that it would be 
passed with her name removed she would be willing to be removed 
but she would like to serve on the committee – so at this point 
in time she would like to leave her name on the list and she 
would like to ask for the list to stand as presented with 
Quentin Schleider being removed.  Mr. Hugg asked Mayor Stombaugh 
to read the list.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development 
Committee is: herself being the Chair, Joe Richichi who is with 
Christiana Care, Joe Sheridan who is the owner of Sheridan’s, 
Melaine Minear who is a downtown merchant, Ron and Ellen Sayers 
– they would have one vote – sometimes Ron would be able to 
attend and other times Ellen would be able to attend and they 
own Sayers Jewelers downtown, William Willis who owns Willis 
Chevrolet out on the highway, and Robert Fritzsche who is with 
WSFS out on the highway at Simon’s Corner.  Mayor Stombaugh 
asked if there is a motion to accept.   
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to accept the list of 
names for the Business Development Committee as stated by Mayor 
Stombaugh.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Motion 
failed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Raynor, and Riddagh 
voting for, and Councilwoman White and Councilman Thornton 
voting against. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh said for the Charter Review Committee she 
has William Raynor as Chair, Tony DeFeo, Al Kraft, Barbara 
Allsopp, and Regina Brown.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a 
motion to accept. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to accept the list of 
names for the Charter Review Committee as stated by Mayor 
Stombaugh.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Motion 
failed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Riddagh, and Raynor 
voting for, and Councilwoman White, and Councilman Thornton 
voting against. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said for the Personnel Committee she has 
William Raynor as Chair, Bob Riddagh, Valerie White, Kathy 
Melvin, and Regina Brown.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a 
motion to accept. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to accept the list of 
names for the Personnel Committee as stated by Mayor Stombaugh.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Motion failed with 
Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Riddagh, and Raynor voting for, 
Councilman Thornton voting against, and Councilwoman White 
abstaining.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to call on the two 
Council members who voted nay and she would like to know the 
reason starting with Business Development.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
Councilman Thornton – Councilman Thornton said he did not have 
to answer that.  Mayor Stombaugh said he should.  Councilman 
Thornton said he will not.  Mayor Stombaugh said what is it 
going to take – these are three major important committees – 
what is it going to take to get these passed?  Councilman 
Thornton said we have gone back and forth on his reasons and he 
has told her how many times about compromise and she does not 
think compromise is the way to go.  He said it is her committee 
– that is what you want.  Councilman Thornton said if he 
disagrees he is going to vote no, it is as simple as that.  
Mayor Stombaugh said okay we did talk about a couple of things – 
we did not talk about these independent committees.  She said 
she has no reason why he is voting against them so how can she 
make changes, and yes she said this year she was not going to 
ask because the past two years she tried to compromise with 
Council.  Mayor Stombaugh said she went to each member of 
Council ahead of time, in fact three weeks prior to the 
organizational meeting last year; she practically had to beg for 
recommendations.  She said there was enough room for each 
Council member to serve on three committees with the two new 
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Council members serving on two.  Mayor Stombaugh said Councilman 
Thornton demanded to serve on four last year.  Councilman 
Thornton said he did not demand anything.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
he did, and trying to compromise we went along with it – 
Councilman Evans gave up one of his committees and served on two 
so that Councilman Thornton could serve on four.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she has tried to compromise over the last two 
years – the only thing that happened if she got several of you 
giving her different names for different committees if she did 
not pick your person then she had a problem because you were 
upset because she did not pick your person.  Councilman Thornton 
said he was upset?  Mayor Stombaugh said she was not saying 
Councilman Thornton, she is saying she got multiple…  Councilman 
Thornton said let’s stop this inquisition right now because his 
vote is his vote, and he does not have to explain anything to 
Mayor Stombaugh.  He said he has to explain it to his 
constituents he would be glad to do that.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
okay, because we have to get these committees passed, we need to 
start having meetings.  She said they are three important 
committees.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Councilwoman White if she 
would like to say anything.  Councilwoman White said no, she did 
not.   
 
C. Appointment to fill Council Seat Left Vacant by Resignation 
of William Pressley – Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a 
nomination.  Councilman Raynor nominated Tony DeFeo to fill the 
vacant seat.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a second.  
Councilman Riddagh seconded the nomination.  Nomination failed 
with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Riddagh, and Raynor voting for, 
and Councilwoman White, and Councilman Thornton voting against. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to make – she said she 
really does not want to do this; she really believes that Mr. 
DeFeo in her opinion deserves the seat and she thinks he would 
do a very good job, but it does not seem like that is going to 
happen.  Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to make a 
recommendation that Regina Brown be appointed to the seat.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a second.  Recommendation 
failed for lack of a second.  
 
D. Third Reading: Ordinance No. 001-09, Chapter 19, Historic 
Preservation, Section 19-4. Expansion and Extension of Historic 
District – Mayor Stombaugh said this would be the third reading 
– is there a motion to accept.   
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to accept this as the 
third reading of Ordinance No. 001-09, Chapter 19, Historic 
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Preservation, Section 19-4.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor.  Motion passed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman White, 
Councilmen Thornton, Riddagh, and Raynor voting for. 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Request from Smyrna Heritage Association ref. Repairs to 
Opera House Roof – Mr. Hugg said Mr. Hill has asked for an 
opportunity to explain the request that is in Council’s packets 
if Council would allow him to do so.   
 
 William Hill, 205 West South Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Hill said we are here tonight – Council has a letter 
in their packets that he hopes all of Council has read.  He said 
since their opening in 2003 they have been plagued by leaks at 
the Opera House.  Mr. Hill said they have fixed a lot of them.  
He said now we are at a point where we have eight to nine 
windows that are completely rotten and almost falling out of the 
Opera House, and the roof is in such bad shape that when it 
rains the rain comes down through the aluminum windows and goes 
into the basement and floods the basement.  Mr. Hill said about 
two weeks ago it rained fairly hard, and in the front and the 
back the guttering system which is wood lined with metal is also 
leaking, and now we found that it is going in to the Library and 
causing some damage there.  He said so we are coming here 
tonight to ask for some monetary help to fix these problems.  
Mr. Hill said they think they have done a fairly good job of 
maintaining the Opera House, and they just need some help on 
this particular part. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if they had gotten any estimates.  
Mr. Hill said yes they have – they have an estimate on the roof.  
He said what they found on the roof is they did not put the 
membrane down and they did not put the rubberized roof coating 
on there as they were supposed to by the contract.  Mr. Hill 
said the roof coating on there is something that you can buy at 
Lowe’s which is just rolled roofing.  He said they went up there 
and they had a contractor that Mr. Hugg had sent over to check 
it and the roofing is probably this far from the wall of the 
Library so we have a leak down next to the Library, and the 
whole thing is just deteriorated.  Mr. Hill said it is the same 
with the windows.  He said on the windows they put an interior 
grade wood in the exterior windows and all of that is rotten.  
Mr. Hill said we are talking about six years, and they are 
unable to go back to the contractors to do anything – the 
contractor they had of course is out of business, and they had 
an oversight company which is also out of business, and they 
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also had a Town Inspector on it, but they pulled some deals and 
we are paying for it now. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if the estimate he was referring 
to is the estimate that is in Council’s packets.  Mr. Hill said 
yes - $5,400.00 for the windows, and $10,500.00.   
 
 Councilman Riddagh asked if they only have one estimate.  
Mr. Hill said so far that is all they have gotten.  Councilman 
Riddagh asked if they planned on getting more.  Mr. Hill said 
they could – he just used the company that Mr. Hugg – the Town – 
had used in the past.  He said this is on the third floor and 
most of the local people really do not want to do any work on 
the third floor. 
 
 Councilman Raynor asked if the original contractor was 
bonded.  Mr. Hill said he is sure they were but it has been six 
years and he is out of business.  He said they went through the 
State Better Business Bureau – everyone – trying to do something 
with this contractor and they have been unable to do it. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh asked who gave the estimate on the 
windows.  Mr. Hill said Rick Schuman – we have two estimates on 
that and that is the lowest estimate.   
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to send this to the 
Finance Committee for review.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said he can confirm a lot of what Mr. Hill has 
indicated.  He said he went over there today and Mr. Hill was 
there, and they looked at some recent evidence of damage that 
this leak is causing in the Library side of this facility.  Mr. 
Hugg said right now it is more cosmetic kinds of things – some 
streaks down the wall, some ceiling tiles, although there is 
clear evidence of moisture in the basement.  He said there is 
one section of wall that is clearly wet and the parging material 
is coming off.  Mr. Hugg said he has also been up the roof – on 
this particular section of roof – which is at the third floor 
level.  He said it is a flat roof up over the doorway.  Mr. Hugg 
said he inspected the roofing problem and he also has been up 
and looked at the windows.  He said these are significant issues 
that need to be resolved.  Mr. Hugg said he does want the 
Council to understand that this really is our building, and 
under the terms of all of our arrangements the maintenance 
responsibilities is largely the Opera House’s but we have 
cooperated with them on a number of issues, but one way or 
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another we ultimately need to make sure these deficiencies get 
fixed, so he thinks it is reasonable to take it to the Finance 
Committee.  Mr. Hugg said he does want Council to be aware that 
there is not money in the Library’s budget for this kind of 
building maintenance so we will need to look at the budget 
generally if Council is inclined to participate. 
 
 Councilman Raynor asked if the Executive Director – she was 
instructed he guesses to go out and look for ways to raise money 
– is there any projects that she has come up with.  Mr. Hill 
said they tried the Delaware Division of the Arts Grant, and 
they were unable to obtain it.  He said they have tried.  Mr. 
Hill said he is sure Council knows the donations certainly are 
not there; they are not the way they were a year ago or two 
years ago.  Mr. Hill thanked Council for their time. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Finance Committee meeting is next 
Tuesday evening. 
 
 Motion passed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman White, 
Councilmen Thornton, Riddagh, and Raynor voting for. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Meeting was adjourned at          
7:56 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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